Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

March 15, 2017


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
March 15, 2017
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second regularly scheduled meeting in March on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell, Charles H. Givens, Sr. and Mary Jo Jablonski; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. Commissioner Earl M. Piner, Sr. was excused from the meeting. 

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Mayor Alt announced that Commissioner Piner would not be in attendance.

Mayor Alt recognized Mr. Andrew Plasky, a student from Elkton High School, working on a video project for the Cecil Public Library Cecilwood Project. Due to Mr. Plasky’s interest in becoming Mayor of the Town of Elkton, he chose to interview Mayor Alt for his project. Mayor Alt stated that Mr. Plasky toured Town Hall, the Elkton Police Department, and the Wastewater Treatment Plant as part of his project. 
Mr. Plasky led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


ACTION:
The minutes of the March 1, 2017 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski.

Discussion

Mayor Alt noted the following cash balances: General Fund $3,715,418.09; Water Fund $2,741,945.77; Sewer Fund $7,724,175.50; Major Facility Fund $4,732,622.06; Total cash balance $18,914,161.42. A copy of the statement of cash balances was placed in the record of the minutes.


Regarding debt service, Mayor Alt reported outstanding balances of $691,691.63 for vehicles purchased and loan consolidation, and $11,796,982.60 for upgrades to the Wastewater Treatment Plant.


VOTE

Recognizing a motion and a second, Mayor Alt requested a vote regarding approval of the bills submitted for payment. The record of the vote is as follows:

Mayor Alt: Aye

Commissioner Broomell: Motion
Commissioner Givens: Aye
Commissioner Jablonski: Second

Public Hearing

Ordinance 4-2017 Permitting Driver Training and Adult Vocational Schools in the 
C-1, C-2, C-3, BI and B-P Zones – Presented for Introduction

Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing open at 7:05 p.m.

Ms. Minner presented Ordinance 4-2017 Permitting Driver Training and Adult Vocational Schools in the C-1, C-2, C-3, BI and B-P Zones for introduction. 


Ms. Minner stated the purpose of Ordinance 4-2017 was to permit Driver Training and Adult Vocational Schools in C-1, C-2, C-3, BI and B-P Zones but not athletic fields, dormitories, etc. A copy of Ordinance 4-2017 was placed in the record of the minutes. Ms. Minner added that the Planning Commission recommended approval of Ordinance 4-2017.

Mayor Alt queried the Board for comments regarding Ordinance 4-2017. Hearing no comments from the Board, Mayor Alt queried the audience for comments regarding Ordinance 4-2017. Hearing no comments from the audience, Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing closed at 7:07 p.m.


 ACTION:
Ordinance 4-2017 Permitting Driver Training and Adult Vocational Schools in the C-1, C-2, C-3, BI and B-P zones was approved for introduction on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 

Amendment to Zoning Ordinance, Article XII Supplementary Use Regulations, 
Section 16, Home Occupations – Correction of Clerical Oversight (numbering) – 
Presented for Approval

Ms. Minner presented an amendment to the Zoning Ordinance, Article XII Supplementary Use Regulations, Section 16, Home Occupations to correct an error in the numeration of the applicable provisions. She stated there were no material changes other than the correction of the clerical error.

ACTION:
The amendment to Zoning Ordinance, Article XII Supplementary Use Regulations, Section 16, Home Occupations for correction of a clerical oversight in numbering was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Planning Department 2016 Annual Report to the Maryland Department of Planning 

Ms. Minner stated the Planning Department is required to file an annual report with the Maryland Department of Planning and presented the document for the Board’s approval. A copy of the report was placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
The Planning Department 2016 Annual Report to the Maryland Department of Planning was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 

Introduction – Mr. Aaron Garnett – Etown Elite

Request for Community Day Event

Mr. Aaron Garnett, Coach for the Etown Elite Basketball Program, introduced himself to the Board. He stated the purpose of his appearance was to discuss a Community Day Event in the Town of Elkton.

He stated he was investigating the use of a certain property for the event, as well as activities such as a Police K-9 demonstration, Singerly Fire apparatus display,  and food vendors. He stated his goal was to provide a positive community event and raise funds for Etown Elite, which was operated by volunteers and small fund raisers.

Mayor Alt expresses support for Mr. Garnett’s plans, and suggested that he contact the Department of Parks & Recreation to coordinate the possible use of Meadow Park.


Commissioner Givens expressed support for Mr. Garnett’s plans, stating the AAU provided opportunities for college scouts to observe players.


 Commissioner Broomell questioned if the event would be free to attendees. Mr. Garnett answered in the affirmative, stating vendors would pay a percentage of their sales toward the fundraiser. 

Commissioner Jablonski questioned the number of participants in the Etown Elite program. Mr. Garnett stated Etown Elite consisted of 4 teams of 10 players.


Elkton Alliance, Inc. 2016 Annual Report

The Elkton Alliance, Inc. Board of Directors presented the 2016 Annual Report for review. 


Mr. Larry Crouse, Chairman, Mr. Roger Owens, Vice Chair & Chairman of the Organization Committee, Ms. Margie Blystone, Arts & Entertainment Chair / Design Committee Chair, Ms. Kathy Kunda and Mr. Brad Carrillo, Economic Restructuring Committee Chairs, and Ms. Jessica Price, Executive Assistant, introduced themselves to the Board. Each Board member provided an overview of activities and events that occurred during 2016.

A copy of the Elkton Alliance, Inc. 2016 Annual Report was placed in the record of the minutes.

Mayor Alt commended the Elkton Alliance for their work. He challenged the Alliance to increase membership in 2017. 

Referring to the successful “Can’t Stop the Feeling” video which was filmed in Elkton featuring downtown merchants, Mayor Alt announced plans for 2 additional videos in 2017.

Mayor Alt, referring to the “rebranding” of Elkton, asked the Alliance Board to help build pride in Elkton by encouraging business people and residents to fly the Town flag.

Commissioners Broomell and Givens commended the Elkton Alliance for its efforts and growth over the years.

Town Administrator’s Report

Elkton Alliance Request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Downtown Car 
Show Events scheduled for April 27, May 25, June 22, July 27, and August 24, 2017

Mr. George presented a request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Downtown Car Show events scheduled for April 27, May 25, June 22, July 27, and August 24, 2017.


ACTION:
The request from the Elkton Alliance for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Downtown Car Show Events scheduled for April 27, May 25, June 22, July 27, and August 24, 2017 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens. Commissioner Jablonski abstained from the vote. The record of the vote is as follows:

Mayor Alt: Aye

Commissioner Broomell: Motion 

Commissioner Givens: Second

Commissioner Jablonski: Abstain


Severn Trent Services – Work Authorization $130,000 Waste Water Treatment 
Plant – SCADA Upgrade & Washington Woods WPS – Control Panel Replacement

Mr. George stated the software that controlled the operations of the Wastewater Treatment Plant (WWTP) was obsolete and in need of replacement. He stated Severn Trent, the contract operator of the WWTP, presented a proposal to replace the software at a cost of $130,000.00.

ACTION:
The Severn Trent Services work authorization $130,000 Waste Water Treatment Plant SCADA Upgrade and Washington Woods WPS control panel replacement was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Public Comment

Mayor Alt stated Town Attorney John Downs had requested that the Board communicate via Town assigned email addresses. He stated he wanted the Town’s IT vendor to assist each Board member with email account set up and usage instructions.

Mayor Alt stated he and Commissioner Piner were in Annapolis on March 11, 2017 in order to request funding assistance for the preliminary planning stages of a sports plex. 

Mayor Alt asked the Board for permission to host a country music venue featuring Jacob Young on June 3, 2017 at Elkton High School. He said proceeds from the concert would be used to purchase uniforms for the Elkton High School Marching Bands. 
The Board expressed support for the venue.


Mayor Alt stated St. Patrick’s Day activities will kick off on Friday March 15 with bagpipes downtown at 6:00 a.m. Referring to the recent winter storm, Mayor Alt asked Mr. Handley to have Department of Public Works (DPW) staff remove ice and snow from downtown streets. 

Mayor Alt reported that he and other Cecil County Mayors recently addressed the current Cecil Leadership Institute.

Public Comment

Ms. Sarah Guns, referring to the Community Cleanup Day on April 1 in Hollingsworth Manor, stated she was coordinating a community picnic for the event and invited the Board to attend. 


Mr. Dwight Hair commended the Elkton Alliance for the 2016 Annual Report.
Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 8:26 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.

5

